Weekly ReCAP for May 5, 2017
__________________________

. 

A) Next CPC meeting on June 5, 1:30-4 pm, Main Library, Chesebrough Room. 

B) Copperopolis Homecoming Heritage, June 10.

C) CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23. 
__________________________
BOS meeting May 9, 2917 - Link to agenda below-
https://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com//Citizens/detail_meeting.aspx?ID=2018 
______________________________________________________________________________
IMPORTANT MEETING NOTICE!
Planning commission

NOTICE OF public hearing

Lead Agency:
Calaveras County Planning Department
891 Mountain Ranch Rd.

San Andreas, CA 95249

2016-002 TPM FOR WEST POINT DOLLAR GENERAL:  The applicant is requesting approval of an application to divide 4.42 acres into two parcels, 3.09 acres and 1.33 acres in size.   The parcel is currently zoned C2 (General Commercial) and is designed in the County General Plan as the West Point Community Center.  The subject property is located off Highway 26 in West Point. APN: 008-016-009 is a portion of Block 4, Lot 12, Por. Lot 3. 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Calaveras County Planning Commission will conduct a public hearing on May 11, 2017 at 9:00 a. m. or soon thereafter to consider the above referenced project.  The public hearing will be held in the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Chambers, Government Center, 891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, California.

Pursuant to Government Code 65009, if anyone challenges the above listed issues in a court of law, the challenge may be limited to raising only those issues you or someone else raise at the public hearing described in this notice, or in written correspondence delivered to the Commission, at or prior to, the public hearing. You are welcome to review the application at the Calaveras County Planning Department during normal working hours, 8:00 a. m. to 4:00 p. m., Monday through Friday except county holidays.  Gina Kathan is the project planner and can be reached at (209) 754-6394.  Planning Commission staff reports are made available for public viewing online at http://www.co.calaveras.ca.us/cc/Departments/PlanningDepartment/PlanningCommission.aspx on the Friday prior to the scheduled meeting.  The project file and staff report can be viewed or purchased at the Planning Department for the cost of making the copies.  

Date of Notice – April 28, 2017

______________________________________________________________________________
County releases draft of cannabis environmental impact report

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Apr 28, 2017 

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

A draft environmental impact report called a potential countywide ban on commercial cannabis cultivation the “environmentally superior alternative” Friday.

The ban beat out two other options as most ideal: taking no option to allow decision makers to compare impacts of approving against not approving the project and reducing zones available to cultivate.

According to text from the document, the ban would seek to maintain the health, safety and well-being of county residents and the environment. An option to reduce zones available to cultivate was also superior per the document, but did not reduce as many environmental effects as the ban.

The comparison came at the end of a 240 page document prepared for the Calaveras County Planning Department by Ascent Environmental Inc. out of Sacramento that originally was designed to address environmental impact concerns in conjunction with a regulatory ordinance in Calaveras County.

The document said impacts on air quality, biological resources, cultural resources, land uses and planning, noise, population and housing and transportation would be smaller than the proposed regulatory ordinance the report is based upon.

Aesthetics and water quality could be worse in some areas if a ban is only partially complied with.

Text from the document said illegal cannabis activities could continue or increase in the event of a countywide commercial ban that would eliminate funding to monitor or abate cannabis farms. The report said the issue isn’t exclusive to the ban.

In addition to the 740 commercial cannabis applicants in the county, aerial imagery identified more than 500 additional unregistered sites throughout Calaveras County, the report revealed.

Under a proposed ban, the cannabis-related activities that continue despite the restriction would likely occur in remote areas of the county.

The report also said the restoration of sites used for commercial cultivation, a requirement under the proposed ban the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors is pursuing, would be difficult to enforce and levels of compliance would difficult to project.

Environmental mitigations were also identified in the event a permanent regulatory system for cannabis farms is put in place.

It suggested areas of cultivation be farther than 1,000 feet from vista points to preserve aesthetics throughout the county.

The report proposed the county prohibit fossil fuel-powered equipment at outdoor grows and processing facilities in order to limit any operational emissions.

The document directed the limitation of burning cannabis or other vegetation, pushes for a ventilation system on indoor grows and increases in setback requirements to eliminate the public’s exposure to odors.

The report suggests cultivators participate in a county impact mitigation fee program to pay for the damage to county roadways over time.

Similar mitigations were addressed in other areas such as groundwater impacts, greenhouse gas generation and light pollution, among others.

With the release of the environmental impact report, the public has 45 days to comment on the document. The period begins May 1.

A public hearing is scheduled for a Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting on May 22 to received input from agencies on the draft.

Read the entire draft environmental impact report here.
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_7dbfb28e-2c53-11e7-8654-f75f4a84eeae.html 
______________________________________________________________________________

CALAVERAS COUNTY

Report says some cannabis farm impacts can’t be mitigated

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published Apr 28, 2017 at 08:13PM

To view the report and comment on the draft EIR, visit http://www.planning.calaverasgov.us/MedicalCannabis.aspx online. A draft EIR comment meeting is scheduled at 6 p.m. May 22 in the Board of Supervisors chambers, 891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas.

One year and 23 days after sending a notice of preparation to the state, Calaveras County’s Planning Department staff has released a Draft Environmental Impact Report that supports the clear intent and direction of the Board of Supervisors to adopt a ban of cannabis cultivation.

The 240-page draft EIR identifies significant environmental impacts caused by cannabis cultivation: aesthetics and visual resources, air quality, biological resources, cultural resources, greenhouse gas emissions, hydrology and water quality, transportation and circulation, and cumulative effects.

Many of these impacts “can be fully mitigated but some cannot and would remain significant and unavoidable,” planners said in a summary. “Unavoidable impacts include effects on air quality, biological resources, transportation and circulation, and cumulative impacts to agriculture, greenhouse gas emissions, and transportation and circulation.”

In accordance with the California Environmental Quality Act, the Draft EIR for Calaveras County’s approach to cannabis cultivation is now subject to a formal 45-day public review and comment period that begins Monday May 1 and ends at 5 p.m. June 14. A public meeting for draft EIR comments is scheduled at 6 p.m. May 22.

Process
The county Planning Department a week ago released a 20-page draft ordinance that would ban commercial cultivation of cannabis in response to a directive from the Board of Supervisors earlier this year.

County supervisors are expected to review the draft ordinance and the draft EIR. Whether or not revisions to either document are requested, both draft documents are now in the midst of a process that will take at least two months before drafts are finalized and before any new law can be adopted to replace the current law of the land, an urgency ordinance adopted in May 2016.

The final goal is a new law: an ordinance addressing regulations concerning the cultivation, manufacture, testing, distribution, transportation, and storage of medical marijuana within Calaveras County.

The draft EIR was prepared for Calaveras County’s Planning Department by Ascent Environmental Inc. of Sacramento.

Asked how much Calaveras County paid Ascent Environmental Inc. for the 240-page cannabis draft EIR, Rebecca Callen, the county auditor/controller, said Friday she had not seen an invoice yet.

Peter Maurer, county planning director, said the contract amount for the environmental impact report is $172,127 but the work is not finished.

“This is the draft EIR,” Maurer said Friday afternoon. “We still have the comment period, then response to comments, and then the final EIR must be prepared. It might be the middle of summer before this process is complete.”

The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors cannot pass a permanent ordinance on cannabis cultivation until the EIR is finalized, Maurer said.

Maurer called the document released Friday the “Cannabis Ban Ordinance EIR.”

Chris Mundhenk, project manager on the draft EIR with Ascent Environmental Inc. could not be reached for comment Friday. Representatives with Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, a nonprofit representing hundreds of cannabis growers in Calaveras County, likewise could not be reached for comment.

‘Unavoidable impacts’
The draft EIR’s executive summary includes a list of “significant and unavoidable environmental impacts” caused by cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County.

* “Exposure of people to objectionable odors” from construction and operation of marijuana grows cannot be mitigated to a less-than-significant level, according to the draft EIR.

Cultivation and processing of cannabis “generates odors associated with the plant itself, which during maturation can produce substantial odors,” the draft EIR states. Setbacks from property boundaries for marijuana grows do not preclude or prevent “generation of odorous emissions in such quantities as to cause detriment, nuisance, or annoyance to a substantial number of people,” the draft EIR states.

* “Degradation or removal of sensitive natural communities” caused by marijuana grows also cannot be mitigated to a less-than-significant level, according to the draft EIR.

Disturbance or removal of natural land cover, through vegetation removal or grading, could result in degradation or removal of sensitive natural communities.

* “Long-term increase in traffic” caused by cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County also cannot be mitigated to a less-than-significant level, according to the draft EIR.

Additional traffic loads associated with cannabis cultivation, in conjunction with existing traffic levels, would cause levels of service on segments of nine state highways and possibly other roads to degrade to unacceptable levels, the draft EIR states.

Overall with respect to cumulative impacts, “significant and unavoidable cumulative impacts would occur with respect to biological resources and transportation and circulation,” the draft EIR states.

A draft EIR comment meeting is scheduled at 6 p.m. May 22 in the Board of Supervisors chambers, 891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas.

Written comments on the draft EIR can be dropped off or mailed to the Planning Department at 891 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas, CA 95249, or submitted by email toPlanningWeb@co.calaveras.ca.us . They must be received by 5 p.m. June 14.

Contact Guy McCarthy at gmccarthy@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4585. Follow him on Twitter @GuyMcCarthy.
http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/5267875-151/report-says-some-cannabis-farm-impacts-cant-be 
______________________________________________________________________________
Burn Permits Needed May 1st

04/28/2017 4:11 pm PST
152
Tracey Petersen, KVML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – This weekend is your last chance to burn without a permit in the Mother Lode.

Come Monday at 8 a.m. the Tuolumne-Calaveras Unit of Cal Fire will require burning permits within the State Responsibility Areas of Tuolumne, Calaveras, Eastern Stanislaus and Eastern San Joaquin counties.  Cal Fire spokesperson Lindy Shoff reports burn hours will not be restricted, but that could change with conditions and result in a transition to nighttime burning.

Shoff would not speculate on what type of fire season can be expected but quoted Unit Chief Josh White by reminding everyone, “Getting your property ready for the coming fire season by creating and maintaining 100 feet of defensible space around all structures is an excellent way to protect not only your home, but your neighborhood and community as well.”

She adds that pile size must be limited to a maximum of four feet by four feet (four feet in diameter, and four feet high) and clearing down to bare mineral soil 10 feet from the outer edges of burn piles.  Always have water and a shovel close by and never leave your fire unattended.  Additionally, never burn on a windy day.  Burning is only permitted on permissive burn days, which you can find out by going to the myMotherlode.com home page and checking the current conditions box near the top of the page.

Cal Fire provided this list of locations to get permits, which will be available only during business hours Monday through Friday:

· CAL FIRE Headquarters, 785 Mountain Ranch Road, San Andreas (closed from noon to 1 p.m.)

· West Point FFS, 22670 Highway 26, West Point

· Twain Harte FFS, 22978 Meadow Drive, Twain Harte

· Standard FFS, 18464 Striker Court, Sonora

· Station 51, 19500 Hillsdale Drive, Mono Village, Sonora

· Green Springs FFS, 11600 Jamestown Road, Jamestown

· Blanchard FFS, 2990 Highway 132, La Grange

· Groveland FFS, 11700 Merrell Rd, Groveland

· Groveland CSD, 18930 Highway 120, Groveland

· Ebbetts Pass FPD, 1037 Blagen Road, Arnold

· Ebbetts Pass FPD Station 3, 40 Canyon View Drive, Hathaway Pines

· Stanislaus Consolidated Station # 24, 321 E Street, Waterford

· Stanislaus Consolidated Station # 28, 325 East G Street, Oakdale

· Stanislaus Consolidated Station # 29, 1700 Main Street, Knights Ferry

· Stanislaus Consolidated Station # 30, 13200 Valley Home Road, Oakdale

______________________________________________________________________________

Nearing Completion Of Butte Fire Hazardous Tree Removal

04/29/2017 9:13 am PST
81
Tracey Petersen , MML News Reporter

Mountain Ranch, CA — Calaveras County reports crews are almost 90 percent finished cutting down hazardous trees in the Butte Fire burn footprint.

To date, the total number of trees on the ground has increased to 7,510 or 89 percent. On site 47 crew members from local communities are working to cut and haul away logs and debris from both Public Right of Ways and private property. Once brought down, the fallen trees are transported to Wallace to be chipped and then taken to Chinese Camp to a Biomass Plant (Waste-to -Energy Plant).

Crews are currently working along Doester, Jesus Maria, West Murray Creek, Potteroff, Cave City, Baker Riley, Warden and Whiskey Slide roads from 6:30am to 6pm Monday through Saturday, weather permitting.

Anyone with questions should contact the Hazard Tree HOT LINE (209) 754-6767.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Tons Of Trash Costing Millions To Pick Up

04/29/2017 11:11 am PST
561
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA – Mother Lode motorists are dumping more garbage on the areas highways and cleaning it up comes with a hefty price tag.

Caltrans held its annual Litter Removal and Enforcement Day along California highways during the Earth Day celebration and the results are nothing to cheer about for the state or Mother Lode.

During last year’s cleanup event, 1,552 bags of trash were filled in the eight county regional District 10 that includes Tuolumne, Calaveras, Mariposa, Merced, San Joaquin, Stanislaus Alpine and Amador counties.

This year in Tuolumne County crews picked up 159 bags of litter along these areas:

· Highway 120 (SR-120) from the Stanislaus/Tuolumne County line to 7 miles west of Jamestown

· Highway 108 in the vicinity of Long Barn.

District 10 spokesperson Skip Allum indicates, “Overall we picked up a little more trash than we did last year…In 2016, just in our district alone, Caltrans spent $1.1 million on liter removal, picking up enough trash and debris to fill about 540 garbage trucks. Our reports are we got even more this year, but we don’t have a total yet.”

In Calaveras County west of Copperopolis 62 bags totaling 8.9 cubic yards where retrieved from the shoulder of Highway 4 along with a surprise. “Crews were picking up boxes when they uncovered two rattle snakes that were taking shelter,” states Allum.  “It was a bit alarming to them but there was no incident. They just moved away and so did the snakes.”

Last year, Caltrans spent $67 million to remove 166,500 cubic yards of garbage statewide. That equals enough litter to fill almost 9,000 garbage trucks, parked end-to-end would stretch more than 50 miles. Caltrans encourages motorists to pitch-in and offers these tips to keep the state’s highways clean:

· Never discard cigarette or cigar refuse improperly;

· Always cover and properly secure trucks and pick up loads.

______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras Winegrowers Develop Watering Model For Foothills

05/01/2017 11:56 am PST
64
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Murphys, CA – A coalition of winegrowers after spending four years researching how best to water Mother Lode grapes are now sharing a free adaptable online tool they developed.

They say that, with some caveats, other local crop growers and gardeners may also potentially put it to good use at their own discretion.

Trust a retired mechanical engineer-turned winegrower while tackling irrigating his vineyard during the summer heat to question the broad notion about watering that “more is better.” As Vallecito winegrower Bert MacDonald recounts, it was about six years ago, while tending to his six-acre vineyard, that local advice he was getting to drench the vines when the weather got hot did not seem to make a whole lot of sense.

He remembers, “It seemed like I should to it before…because it evaporates and you get a lot less water [to the vines] — and it takes time for the water to get out to the leaves.”

In Search Of An Optimal Solution 
The drought was just starting to hit as MacDonald’s search for related documents and data came up empty. After ruminating further with winegrower Nanette Tanner, who had been working with the Calaveras Winegrape Alliance (CWA) and also taking a grant-writing class, it was decided the topic might be worth exploring and they submitted for some USDA funding.

Four years and three grants totaling somewhere near $300,000 later, MacDonald says the CWA research project, which involved the cooperation of eight other test vineyard winegrowers, resulted in the development and testing of an irrigation model for the sensitive foothills area above the 1,000 foot elevation that works well for grapevines – and might also be readily adaptable for other plantings. “I was just amazed that someone had not done [the research] before, but I could not find any data on it…and I think it is why they gave us the three grants,” he maintains, still a bit incredulous.

The Mother Lode’s foothill climate is a more sensitive one because it has less vapor pressure. As MacDonald explains, “So, really our area overall is drier than down in the valley…and there is more of a benefit [to have a local watering model].”

Online Watering Guide, Monitor
Simple to use, the tool is available online through the CWA website. For those who irrigate, there is some math to do in order to make some baseline determinations pertaining to an average number of watering days and flow rates per gallon. The site allows users to enter, track and make adjustments to their information.

For those who simply water their plants, all you do is follow a simple posted direction that may change daily to either water — or not. That decision is based on local weather data gatherings analyzed through the web interface using the model, which calls for watering ahead of temperature spikes in the local forecasts.

“All leaves work the same… little stomata valves [in them] open at some temperature and close up at a high temperature. You can keep them open longer by having the water [vapor] there…it is actually a cooling process, and so, the stomata stay open longer,” MacDonald explains. “For grapes it is about 95 degrees [Fahrenheit] when they close. So growth…the photosynthesis period is longer when the stomata are open — so they grow better.”

75 Percent Success Rate
MacDonald confirms that in about three-quarters of the cases where the watering model was tested in local vineyard locations, the growers successfully optimized their use of water and the vines grew better. The model did not work in microclimates where regular irrigation over some continuous period was not necessary or in soils with a lot of underground moisture, often related to soils that lack good drainage.

“I have been using the model to irrigate my vineyard since 2014,” shares Murphys-area vineyard owner Larry Cornish, who was one of the field trial participants. “Every year I have maintained 38 percent water savings, and the quality of my grapes has continued to improve.” MacDonald says Cornish’s results reflect optimal results that came from the studies. He adds with a chuckle, “The saying in this industry is that if you have 80 percent [of a success rate] you have a good thing going and actually we had about a 75 percent success rate on the vineyards that we did.”

Among the project’s grant money expenditures were weather stations and lab equipment that CWA members can now use. Some of it is used to gauge stress levels on leaves and conductance of water through the leaf stomata. Along with crop testing, as Cornish indicates, the winegrowers compared how their watering method impacted wine quality over the seasons, finding no negative correlations.

Get more details on the tool and directions for using it by clicking here.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/295675/calaveras-wine-growers-develop-watering-model-for-foothills.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=4b79681ef1-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-4b79681ef1-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN 

________________________________________________________________________________
Protecting the Mokelumne River benefits landowners as well as the public
Katherine K. Evatt President, Foothill Conservancy
May 1, 2017
Top of Form

Bottom of Form

In his recent opinion piece about Assembly Bill 975 and Wild and Scenic Rivers in general, Phillip Young misrepresented existing and proposed state law, federal law, and the effect of river protection on private property. He also wrongly asserted that current law adequately protects our rivers. 
Wild and Scenic River protection for the Mokelumne (which is not part of AB 975) would be good for landowners, those who love and use the river, and the river’s wildlife and fish. Wild and Scenic protection permanently bars new dams on designated rivers or river segments, thereby allowing all of us to continue to use and enjoy those waterways. It also protects private property owners from condemnation due to dam building or reservoir expansion. No other state or federal law does that. 
Looking at history can help put this in perspective. I’m sure many of you remember 2009, when the East Bay Municipal Utility District proposed to expand Pardee Reservoir. The enlarged reservoir would have drowned the entire Middle Bar Reach of the Mokelumne River below Highway 49, the historic 1912 Middle Bar Bridge (cutting off a key fire-evacuation route), and the lower Electra Run upstream of Highway 49. To enlarge the reservoir, EBMUD would have condemned private property along the Mokelumne. That proposal was a real threat to private property rights and property values. 
EBMUD approved the Pardee expansion over the strong objections of many local residents and agencies, including not only the Foothill Conservancy, but the Amador County Board of Supervisors, Amador Water Agency, Amador County Recreation Agency, four of our local cities, the Amador Historical Society, and riverside landowners. 
After EBMUD ignored local concerns, our organization and its conservation partners, the Friends of the River and California Sportfishing Protection Alliance, filed a lawsuit. When we won, EBMUD decided to drop the Pardee expansion and obtain water from an off-stream, East Bay reservoir (Los Vaqueros) – as we had recommended early on. 
That was a good outcome, but never a guaranteed one. We could have lost the suit, or EBMUD could have appealed and won in a higher court. 
If the Mokelumne had been a Wild and Scenic River when EBMUD began its long-term water plan, the Pardee expansion-related conflict, litigation, stress and expense would have been avoided. Knowing that the river was protected, EBMUD would have focused on the viable water supply alternatives it eventually embraced. But without Wild and Scenic protection, our river’s fate was left to the courts and East Bay politicians.
While EBMUD now supports river protection, that could change in the future: There is nothing in state or federal law that would keep them from moving again to expand Pardee after the expiration of temporary legal protections put in place by Assembly Bill 142 in 2015. 
The same is true for San Joaquin County ’s twice-proposed Middle Bar Dam. The high version of that dam would have flooded the river canyon nearly to Roaring Camp, eliminating miles of the Mokelumne from Pardee to Electra that are loved by locals and tourists alike. The Middle Bar Reservoir also would have inundated PG&E’s Electra Powerhouse and resulted in condemnation of many acres of riverside private land. 
If you look at the history of dams and river protection across the nation– and here in Amador County – it’s clear that new dams are a much larger threat to private property owners than river protection. Just ask the families who lost their ranches when EBMUD built Pardee and Camanche, or the many families in the eastern U.S. who lost homes and farms (and even entire towns) to the Tennessee Valley Authority dams. The Pickwick Landing Dam alone required the relocation of 506 families. 
Wild and Scenic River designation leaves private land use control and management to local government. Local governments control land use on private land and continue to do so after designation. It’s important to note, too, that the state has never condemned land on a state-designated river, even though they have the power to do so now. (AB 975 doesn’t change that power, by the way.)
Ironically, federal Wild and Scenic designation can in fact bar any fee title condemnation of private land along a river. That would be true for the Mokelumne if the river were designated a federal Wild and Scenic River from Salt Springs to the backwaters of Pardee. 
California ’s Wild and Scenic rivers are real places with real history. We encourage anyone who wants to know what happens when a river is protected to go and see those rivers for themselves.
You don’t have to take Young’s word, or even ours, to see what Wild and Scenic protection does and doesn’t do. 
The closest examples of protected rivers are the Lower American River through Sacramento (a state and federal Wild and Scenic River ), the East Carson River (state), and the West Walker River (state). Along the American, you’ll see (very valuable) homes, businesses, parks, a popular recreation trail, lots of recreational use, bridges, and the huge Fairbairn water diversion facility (just west of the Howe Avenue Bridge). It was doubled in size after the river was permanently protected. The Carson and Walker are popular recreation sites, too. 
Finally, we’d like to add this: While nearly every California Wild and Scenic River is in a rural county, no rural county has ever tried to de-designate its protected river. That should be ample evidence that permanent river protection and conservative, rural values can in fact go hand in hand. 
It’s time to stop bashing local people and groups who support permanent river protection and consider this question: Do you want to have a Mokelumne River in our future that is like the river you know and love today? If your answer is yes, we urge you to support Wild and Scenic River designation. It’s the only certain path to permanent protection for our beautiful – and yes wild and scenic – river.
http://www.ledger.news/news/editorials/protecting-the-mokelumne-river-benefits-landowners-as-well-as-the/article_1e6260f6-2ddf-11e7-a5a2-bb2f71889a95.html      
________________________________________________________________________________              
                                                                                                                                     Sierra Wildfire Risk Potentially On The Rise

 05/01/2017 5:44 pm PST
573
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Boise, ID — Infestations of bark beetles still killing trees in the Sierra Nevada foothills might spike wildfire risk in May and June.

That possibility is among several outlined in the summer 2017 fire outlook, issued this afternoon by the Boise, Idaho-based National Interagency Fire Center.

Center officials say that, overall, wildfires this summer are expected to be most severe in southwestern U.S. states, Florida, Georgia and in some parts of California and Nevada.

They also indicate that heavy winter snow and spring rains that flooded many western states, including California, will probably delay the onset of this season’s worst wildfires. While some parts of the country with higher elevations could see a lighter fire year, soaring hot summer temperatures could rapidly alter that prediction.

Wildfire season is already raging in Florida, southeastern Georgia, Arizona and New Mexico as ten new large wildfires reported as of last week.

Last year, wildfires burned 8,600 square miles across the U.S., mostly in the western states, resulting in suppression costs of $1.97 billion.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/296974/sierra-wildfire-risk-potentially-on-the-rise.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=4b79681ef1-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-4b79681ef1-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN)  
______________________________________________________________________________        
Food Court Project Passes Big Hurdle: TCEDA To Receive Funding

View Slideshow
(3 Photos)
05/02/2017 6:02 am PST
102
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — While a final vote will be in two weeks, the plans for a food court next to the AM/PM mini mart received unanimous support from the Sonora City Council Monday night.

The proposed facility, which could house up to three fast food style restaurants, is planned to be built at the former site of Sonora Motors at 15 Pesce Way, off Highway 49. Three neighbors spoke in opposition to the project, arguing that the extra traffic on Pesce Way would negatively impact their quiet neighborhood  that has families with young children. In addition, Sharon Marovich with the Tuolumne Heritage Committee argued that a food court, with fast food restaurants, is not a suitable entrance for the gateway to downtown Sonora.

Five people spoke in support of the project, noting that the developers, Jaykay Properties, have been great members of the community, and the project would create new jobs and additional economic growth. Proponents included Mike Ayala representing the Tuolumne County Chamber of Commerce, Glenn Caldwell, President of the Tuolumne County Business Council, and Mike Lemke, President of the Tuolumne County Building Industry.

A main point in favor of the project was that the developers are going to include an entrance via the AM/PM parking lot, which will reduce the traffic on Pesce Way. If the site was sold to a different developer, the traffic would be forced to utilize Pesce Way exclusively, which would add even more traffic to the neighborhood.

The council voted 5-0 in favor of the project. It was the initial reading of the item, so a final vote will come during the meeting on May 15. The developers indicated that the space will be filled after receiving approval, so no tenants have been signed to this point.

In addition, the council voted 3-2 in support of increasing funding to the Tuolumne County Economic Development Authority next budget year by $15,000. Council members George Segarini, Matt Hawkins and Jim Garaventa were in favor, with members Connie Williams and Mark Plummer opposed. The Tuolumne County Supervisors already endorsed, unanimously, to increase its spending on the TCEDA next year. The TCEDA is a joint powers authority between the city and county. Supervisors Sherri Brennan and Randy Hanvelt were on hand for the meeting.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/296986/food-court-project-passes-big-hurdle-tceda-to-receive-funding.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=4b79681ef1-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-4b79681ef1-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN) 
______________________________________________________________________________            
SIERRA NEVADA

A brutal winter leaves behind mountains of mess

By Giuseppe Ricapito, The Union Democrat

Published May 2, 2017 at 07:53PM

All along the Sierra Nevada at Ebbetts Pass, Sonora Pass and Tioga Pass, people and animals are digging out from the winter.

The 2016-17 precipitation season, recorded from Oct. 1 through April 1, brought near-record rainfall to the foothills and frigid, densely snow-packed conditions to the higher elevations.

Along the Sierra ridgeline in Calaveras and Tuolumne counties, a balanced application of force and precision has been required to record season data, clear the passes and prepare for the transition into spring.

Sonora has gotten 50.54 inches of rain since October, said Hannah Chandler, a meteorologist at the National Weather Service. The San Joaquin 5-Station Index, which charts precipitation at locations in Calaveras Big Trees, Hetch Hetchy, Yosemite Headquarters, North Fork Ranger Station and Huntington Lake, has recorded 71 inches of precipitation since October, about 191 percent of average for the current date.

The current precipitation information is just 2 inches short of about 73 inches in 1982-83, the most in the recorded history of the index. At this time two years ago, the yearly precipitation level for the index was just about 15 inches. 
Chandler added that, despite this being an “abnormal year for this area,” Sonora and the Sierra Nevada should expect new, small weather systems throughout spring that could bring up to an inch of additional precipitation.

Fluctuating temperatures throughout May, she said, would by extension create fluctuating snow melt.

“What we know is we're not expecting extreme deluges of snowmelt,” she said, noting that the peak of the melt would occur later in May. “Reservoirs are prepared for that snowmelt, and there won't be major flooding like what we experienced in January and February.”

As is typical with snowmelt though, she added, communities should be prepared with the onset of any minor flooding issues.

The final snow survey of 2017 conducted by the California Department of Water Resources found a “water-rich” snow pack at Phillips Station, located at the junction of Highway 50 and Sierra-at-Tahoe Road in the Sierra Nevada, a snow-water equivalent of 27.8 inches or 190 percent of the May 1 long-term average of 14.6 inches, according to a May 1 press release.

The snowpack surveys are conducted on the first of the month January through May.

With April 1 usually when snowpack water content is at its peak, the news release noted, the additional information assists hydrologists in forecasting the spring and summer snowmelt runoff into rivers and reservoirs, which provides one-third of the water used by Californians.

In the Central Sierra region, with 41 stations reporting, the average snow-water equivalent is about 46.1 inches. The percent of the April 1 average was 159 percent and the percent of normal for May 2 was 201 percent.

Bureau of Reclamation Deputy Public Affairs Officer Louis Moore said New Melones Dam was at 2,003,400 acre feet as of midnight Tuesday or about 83 percent of total capacity. 
“The storage is absolutely nowhere near what it was last year right now,” he said.

Last year at this time, he said, New Melones was at 622,000 acre-feet, and year before that, he added, was even more “dismal.”

April 1 through Sept. 30, during the snowmelt runoff season, he said, snow accumulated in higher elevations will melt with higher temperatures and flow into the local reservoirs.

Clearing the passes
With sunshine blooming over the Sierras and temperatures on the rise, the operation is now underway to remove the massive drifts of snowpack covering the high-country passes, said Caltrans District 10 Public Information Officer Skip Allum.

Though Sonora Pass on Highway 108, Ebbetts Pass on Highway 4 and Monitor Pass on Highway 89 in Alpine County are in “various stages of the snow removal process,” he said, the annual goal was to have each of those passes open by Memorial Day Weekend, May 29.

For the 2015-16 year, Sonora Pass was opened on May 18, Ebbetts Pass was opened on May 13 and Monitor Pass on April 5, according to a Caltrans press release.

Highway 108 is open as far as Kennedy Meadows Road, with variance of the size of snowdrifts based on the elevation, he said. Ebbetts Pass has the most remaining snowpack with drifts at locations as high as 30 feet, he said, and will likely take the longest to clear.

“We’re getting a little bit of sunlight right now. I think that’s helping,” he said. “I think everyone would agree that this is the longest and most severe winter we've had in many years.”

The clearing of the passes is a multifaceted process, he said. Snow is first cleared from the roads using a variety of machines and equipment including cylindrical, thrashing snow blowers, street sweepers, tractors, trucks and plows. Allum said there were up to seven individuals at Sonora Pass, made up of both long-term crewmembers as well as seasonal employees.

And once the snow is clear, then the road surface has to be evaluated for fissures and damage and set up for repair. The surrounding environment has to be analyzed for evidence of rockslides, mudslides and fallen trees, and roadside culverts need to be unclogged and functioning correctly, he said.

Once debris, rocks and fallen trees are removed, repairs can begin.

It requires warm temperatures and dry conditions to maintain to fresh painting of road stripes or setting concrete.

Statewide, he said, Caltrans estimated winter storm damage to the state highway system at $974 million.

Yosemite National Park spokesman Scott Gediman said there is not prospective opening date for the opening of Tioga Pass on Highway 120 in Yosemite.

“Basically we have been plowing the road for a couple of weeks now and as folks know there is near record pack,” he said. “We have made progress but it's not just a question of plowing the road we need to mitigate avalanche concerns.”

Tioga Pass in Yosemite National Park opened during the 2015-16 year on May 18, according to the Caltrans news release.

There were more than 50 miles east to west of ground to cover, Gediman said, with over 100 inches of snow in locations along Highway 120.

But the opening of Big Oak Flat Road, an extension of Highway 120 in Yosemite National Park, has “streamlined operations” for plowing Tioga Pass, he added.

Adaptive animals and sensitive species
Unlike with human populations, the unusually cold and wet winter did not wreak havoc on Sierra-bound species such as the black bear, deer, and the California scrub jay, said California Fish and Wildlife Senior Wildlife Biologist Greg Gerstenberg.

“Wildlife is adaptive and can handle wet periods and dry periods,” he said. “There was some impact, but very insignificant. We have not had any reports of issues at this time.”

Gerstenberg said there has already been reports of bears foraging in vegetation as low as 4,000 feet, and that the cold, snow packed winter probably would not significantly impact the bear population or extend their hibernation period.

Resident birds such as the scrub jay would have generally persisted in the conditions, he added, and will likely be met by steller's jays, migratory birds who travel north, up in elevation in the springtime and summer, to the conifers and pines of the forest.

But there are some sensitive species that may have experienced some level of depopulation during the unusual cold of the 2016-17 winter, added Sonora Unit California Fish and Wildlife biologist Nathan Graveline, but that was pending additional information once the snow actually cleared.

The Sierra Nevada red fox, he said, exists on both the west and east side of the area surrounding Sonora Pass, and may have been safely isolated from competitors such as the gray fox and coyote. With such low temperatures and extensive snowpack though, he added, real results from this winter were pending. His “hunch” though, he said, erred on the adaptive ability of the creatures.

“We've been in such a dry, warm cycle for the past couple years. We tend to have a harder time adapting, but I think with a lot of the wildlife, it’s built into their DNA to be able to adapt. But maybe the temperature changes and precipitation changes are more extreme than they are used to.”

Another notably sensitive species to the area was the bighorn sheep, he said, which had been repopulated into its historical range in the Tuolumne Meadows area of Yosemite National Park from the east side of the Sierras.

“They need time to adapt to a new area,” he said, adding that, though bears and deer can “cover a lot of ground,” bighorn sheep don’t have established migratory corridors that would give them familiarity with their surroundings.

Gediman added that many of the bighorns were outfitted with collars that could be monitored, but the winter’s effect on the the larger population was unclear with much of the snowpack still intact near Tioga Pass.

“We don't have definite numbers on mortalities and how much and why,” he said. “With so much snow, it certainly makes just surviving and living and gathering food more challenging.”

Helicopter-monitored aerial surveys only provided studies with a certain amount of information he said, and acknowledged that different herds were scattered throughout the area.

Once Tioga is cleared, he added, Yosemite workers will have more access to the herds to learn how the season has affected their populations.

Contact Giuseppe Ricapito at (209) 588-4526 or gricapito@uniondemocrat.com. Follow him on Twitter @gsepinsonora.
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Two Measures Approved And One Denied In Calaveras Special Election

05/03/2017 7:27 am PST
4
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

San Andreas, CA — The Calaveras County Elections Office has released the results of the special May 2nd all-mail ballot election.

It was initially anticipated to be a very closely watched election, as voters were going to decide whether to ban commercial marijuana cultivation. However, a superior court judge ruled that Measure B be removed from the ballot  due to the authors using misleading language that did not comply with the California Election Code. The three remaining issues on the ballot were related to matters in specific areas of the county.

Measure A, allowing the Saddle Creek Community Services District to increase its special tax by $53-per-month, and expanding it to the Saddle Creek Golf Resort, a fitness center, and undeveloped lots owned by Castle and Cooke, which previously were not taxed, was approved with 70-percent in favor.

Measure C, allowing the Copperopolis Fire Protection District to spend $500,000 per year in revenue already collected through taxes, for fire and paramedic services, was approved with 86% of the vote.

However, Measure D, which would have increased an existing special tax by $100 per year for the Copper Cove Rocky Road Community Services District, specifically to maintain the same level of road maintenance, was denied with only 37-percent in favor.

https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/297490/two-measures-approved-and-one-denied-in-calaveras-special-election.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=23429a4169-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-23429a4169-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN 
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Between New Arrivals, Expansions, Local Business Is Blooming
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Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA – Sure signs of a local economic upswing are springing up across Tuolumne County.

In recent weeks, you may have noticed work crews beginning to refurbish the outside of the old Bertelli’s Pharmacy (220 W. Stockton St.). Sonora Regional Medical Center officials say it is currently being remodeled to house an Outpatient Pharmacy and Sonora Oxygen and Medical Supply and that the project is expected to be complete by late summer.

Reportedly, work is progressing well on the Health Pavilion and the Diana J. White Cancer Institute, where the “skin” of the building is almost complete and work is underway on rough-in plumbing, electrical and framing. “The Emergency Department and lobby remodels are almost complete, and we are looking forward to wrap the project up in the next month or two,” reports spokesperson Lindsay Brewer. Already in operation are five new treatment and three new echocardiogram rooms. Too, the necessary road improvements at Greenley Road and Mono Way are expected to shortly get underway, now that the city and owner of the Corner Gas station have settled a purchase agreement for that property.

Another significant event set for next week is Black Oak Casino Resort’s grand opening of its 5,000 square foot casino expansion that notably includes a new, larger and improved Willow Creek Lounge entertainment space, as reported here.

Signs Of A Downtown Resurgence
The bloom of new business is particularly noticeable in downtown Sonora, where several new businesses have sprung up while a few established mainstays have shuffled to strategic new spots. In fact, the Tuolumne County Visitors Bureau recently relocated its main visitors center from Stockton Street to the heart of downtown (193 S. Washington St.) and reports that its walk-in business has exponentially increased. Next Friday (May 12), in the midst of Mother Lode Round doings the center will host its grand opening.

Opening this week, Shiro Ninja Japanese Bistro Bar and Grill (147 S. Washington St.) is owned by Than Shwe and his wife Than Than. You may already know them if you have purchased freshly made sushi at the kiosks they operate inside Angels, Twain Harte or Murphys’ Sierra Hills markets. Also nearing its debut, Amala Detox and Tea Lounge (31 S. Washington St.), hung its signs today and is only awaiting its final inspection permit. Geared to locals and tourists, proprietor Laina Vann’s e shop provides teas for ailments, ionic foot soaks and readings as well as infrared saunas, among its other offerings.

Last month, locals thirstily welcomed the opening of Sonora Tap Room (1 Linoberg St.), a craft beer and wine bar operated by proprietors Nayland Chappell and Carey Merrill in the space formerly occupied by Cole Video. After a soft opening in January, Yoshoku Ramen Noodle Bar (110 S. Washington St.) is operating in full swing under the ownership of John and Shauna Chin. The space, most recently occupied by Fiona’s eatery, was Diamondback Grill’s original location. Open since late fall but still relatively new, the Cheesy Winer wine and beer pub/restaurant (181 S. Washington St.) continues to build a following. Owners Aaron and Geneé Boren proffer a cheese-centric menu that includes cheese and chocolate (no, not together) fondues.

Added Downtown Attractions
Two new ladies apparel shops have recently added their wares to the downtown shopping mix. The Bridal Loft (55 S. Washington St.), located next to Sonora Thai restaurant and billing itself as an indie wedding dress and formal wear boutique, is a new venture for Sarah Gordon, who already operates Addictions Spray Tanning and Fashion (128 S. Washington St.). The Pink Zebra (61 S. Washington St.), next to Union Hill Coffee, an apparel and accessory boutique, offers a variety of items for women, juniors and little ones. Those seeking a “mani/pedi” break might venture south a few blocks to the just opened D&D Nails (291 S. Washington St.), located across from Gunn House Motel.

Redeemed Clothing (67 S. Washington St), having moved across the street from its former spot at the corner of Bradford and Washington streets, is now settled into its larger new digs, formerly Backspace boutique. Also finished with making a locational switcheroo is Marianne Wright’s Tar Flat fine goods and antiques (104 S Washington St.) at the former Tuolumne County Realty offices. Wright recently sold the building where her store was previously housed (81 S. Washington St.).

Its purchaser, Dennis Overholtzer, who operates Sonora Rentals, has plans with his family to open a bakery in that location later this year. A recent addition to the “lawyers’ row” of offices by the courthouse, family law attorney Juley Salkfeld recently hung up her shingle at Sonora’s historic Yosemite House (47 N. Washington St.).

As Larry Cope, CEO and director of economic development for the Tuolumne County Economic Development Authority (TCEDA) shares, “Recently there has been quite an upturn in downtown Sonora…more individuals interested in investing…as you have seen from the number of new restaurants and new stores.”

Other Business Buzz
He adds, “Even after these openings we have some people right now looking at the few remaining empty spaces…there is kind of a buzz going on, especially with Doug Kennedy’s project.” Kennedy, whose Trado Restaurant Corporation is currently constructing a multi-million-dollar complex that will include dining, shopping and entertainment space, this week announced plans for a major fall event at the Mother Lode Fairgrounds, as reported here.

Still in the wings, Cope also points to new additions to the Crossroads shopping center: a T-Mobile store and a Super Cuts, both going in behind the Panda Express. As Walmart shoppers enjoy the store’s recently completed expansion featuring a new grocery store, Cope says renovations continue on the exterior. Too, he says, Maurices a national women’s clothing store chain that has eyed Sonora locations in the past is planning to open at the old Hallmark location.

In addition, construction is moving right along near the Mono Way and Standard Road intersection where a new Les Schwab Tires will be situated.

As reported here, in Columbia, the Stone Mill Center project is now moving forward. In Old Town Columbia, with business picking up, Ebler’s Leather & Saddlery Emporium recently doubled its sales space via an expansion to the next door storefront. Kamice’s Photographic Establishment has additionally taken over the historic long vacant milliner’s store, which is now busily peddling period clothing and accessories.

Cope, at this point, says he and others are busily seeking to engage interested parties in a couple of notably vacant restaurant spaces in downtown Sonora — inside the historic Sonora Inn and in the old Europa Restaurant building. In closing, he adds that he will admit to a handful of specific “exploratory” talks with business opportunity-seekers interested in the former Denny’s at The Junction as well as a few spots in downtown Groveland and Tuolumne City.

Take a visual tour of what is happening by clicking into the image box slideshow link.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/297304/between-new-arrivals-expansions-local-business-is-blooming.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=cd70c58bc5-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-cd70c58bc5-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN) 
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Florida's building boom threatens wildlife-rich lagoon

By JASON DEAREN and MIKE SCHNEIDER
Associated Press
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ON THE INDIAN RIVER LAGOON, Fla. (AP) -- The most biologically diverse waterway in America is seriously ill.

The Indian River Lagoon is repeatedly being choked with oxygen-robbing algae, its surface increasingly dotted with thousands of dead fish, manatees, birds and other creatures.

The culprits: farm runoff and a huge influx of people that has sent lawn fertilizer and other pollutants into the lagoon, which runs 156 miles along Florida's Atlantic Coast, almost to Palm Beach, and includes the Cape Canaveral area.

"It's the death by a thousand cuts," said Bob Knight, an environmental scientist with the Howard T. Odum Florida Springs Institute who has studied Florida's waters for 40 years.

The lagoon's woes threaten the region's $2.5 billion recreation, fishing and tourism economy, alarming kayak tour operators, charter boat captains, restaurateurs and organizers of bird-watching festivals.

Environmentalists are distressed to see the lagoon's rich variety of life threatened in a crisis similar to what has happened in recent decades in such places as the Chesapeake Bay, Lake Erie and the Gulf of Mexico.

Although the federal and state governments have spent hundreds of millions of dollars to heal the lagoon in recent years, an Associated Press examination found that pollution spiked, algae blooms spread and fish kills worsened over the past decade and a half as central Florida's population swelled faster than that of anywhere else in the state.

Water quality data analyzed by the AP showed that the average level of phosphorous - a byproduct of fertilizers and human waste that algae thrive on - rose nearly 75 percent between 2000 and 2016. Average chlorophyll readings, used to measure the presence of algae, almost tripled.

Home to more than 2,900 species of plants, birds and fish, the waterway has been polluted since the mid-20th century by fertilizer runoff from the sugarcane fields and other farms around Lake Okeechobee, which drains into the lagoon during heavy rains. Nevertheless, parts remained largely healthy until the recent building boom.

Since 2000, more than 1.5 million people moved into the six counties along the lagoon and three Orlando-area counties that drain into Lake Okeechobee or directly into the lagoon. More than 500,000 new homes were built in those counties over the same time period.

Paved-over expanses such as roads, driveways and parking lots have allowed runoff to make its way into the lagoon more easily. It has also been fouled by wastewater treatment plants that discharge into the lagoon, sewage spills from the plants during heavy rains, and leaky septic tanks.

In 2011, an algae "super bloom" killed more than 1 million fish and other animals there, according to state data. Intense algal blooms have returned each year since then. Last year, toxic algae killed more than 100,000 creatures, including manatees, or sea cows.

Now the increased algae are inflicting new types of damage, researchers say. Last year, baby oysters died en masse for the first time because of the brown tide. That is doubly alarming, because oysters filter the water.

Last year "was the icing on the cake because the fish kill didn't happen in remote parts of the river where people don't see it," said Laurilee Thompson, whose family owns the 465-seat Dixie Crossroads, a seafood restaurant on the Space Coast, as the Cape Canaveral area is known. "So now you have a very upset, influential populace that's going, 'Do something. Do something.'"

The reported number of marine creatures that have died spiked to 1.2 million in 2011, compared with 7,000 in 2000, and experts blame the algae.

"In 2011, the world seemed to shift and we suddenly got chlorophyll levels we'd never seen before," said Charles Jacoby, a water scientist with the St. Johns River Water Management District, a state water agency. "The system has been overloaded."

The housing boom was made possible by state water agencies and other state and local authorities that permitted development and allowed the filling in of wetlands.

"Going forward, our permits aren't going to repeat mistakes of the past," Jacoby said. "If you build something, you have to hold water on that property ... so it doesn't just flow everywhere."

In the past 20 years, the annual value of the clams, oysters, crabs and shrimp caught along the lagoon has dropped from more than $20 million to $4.3 million, according to regional planners. The lagoon's problems, along with a voter-approved ban on large nets, played a big role in the disappearance of commercial fishermen.

Gloopy green algae often surround Capt. Rufus Wakeman's charter fishing boat at the dock. He said the sight scares off customers.

"When I first moved here, the river was a pristine environment that was pretty much second to none on the planet," said the white-bearded fisherman. "Over the last 30 something years, the degradation of the Indian River Lagoon has just been horrifying."

"The fish we see suffering here the most is the speckled sea trout," he said. "We used to be able to go out and catch 20, 30 a day, and now if you catch one or two or three you're doing really well."

In Brevard County, which stretches along nearly half of the lagoon, the fish kill in March 2016 prompted voters to approve a sales tax to raise more than $300 million over 10 years for cleanup efforts, including upgrading wastewater treatment plants and removing thousands of old septic tanks. Florida environmental officials say they are pitching in $24 million in grants.

Local governments and universities are trying to restore mangroves to help filter the water and reduce erosion. And authorities are considering constructing several reservoirs that would hold polluted overflow water from Lake Okeechobee and keep it from flowing into the lagoon.

"The things we saw last year, that was a wake-up call," said Austin Mahan, who owns A Day Away Kayak Outfitters in Titusville. His business gets as many as 9,000 customers a year for kayak tours to see manatees and glow-in-the-dark plankton.

Mahan said he hasn't seen many cancellations, but for the first time last year customers from around the world called to ask about news reports of the algae and the fish die-offs.

Thompson, the restaurant owner, is embarrassed to no longer serve Florida oysters.

"I'm serving Chesapeake oysters in my restaurant," she said. "I would love to sell Florida oysters ... but I can't get them."

---

Associated Press data journalist Angeliki Kastanis and video journalist Josh Replogle contributed to this report.
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COLUMBIA

Group prepares court challenge to Stone Mill Center

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published May 4, 2017 at 05:41PM

A group opposed to a 16,000-square-foot commercial center near the Pedro Wye intersection between Sonora and Columbia is preparing a legal challenge against the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors’ approval of the project last month.

Donald B. Mooney, an attorney for the Tuolumne County Citizens for Responsible Growth, submitted a notice of intent Thursday afternoon to the County Counsel’s Office that’s required before a lawsuit can be filed in open court, according to Deputy County Counsel Carlyn Drivdahl.

“I expect that to be filed in the next few days,” Drivdahl said of the lawsuit. “It’s like a big stay tuned.”

Drivdahl said the group had until May 8 to file a lawsuit.

Ron Kopf, a local development consultant and member of the Tuolumne Utilities District Board of Directors who’s also serving as project manager for the Stone Mill Center, said it was unfortunate that the group is moving to challenge the board’s decision.

“It sends a very negative message to businesses looking to develop in Columbia and Tuolumne County, and negatively impacts our available services, job growth, retention of our workforce, housing availability and affordability, and the cost of those future services,” Kopf said.

Kopf said the people behind the project plan to fight the lawsuit.

Kopf said the Stone Mill Center has met all the requirements of the county General Plan, zoning, Columbia Community Plan, and Columbia Area Design Guidelines. He added that the mitigation measures for the project also adequately reduce any environmental impacts to a less than significant level.

“The real goal of this is to delay the process, make it more expensive and hopefully they can derail the project,” Kopf said.

Part of the approval of the project included an agreement by the developer to pay for any costs from a legal challenge. The developer of the project is cited as a group of investors called Columbia Union LLC, whose only known member is Gary Simning.

A past proposal by Simning to develop an 80-unit apartment complex on the northwest corner of Parrotts Ferry and Union Hill roads stirred much debate within the community and led to a lawsuit from the same group that ultimately killed the project.

The new development, called the Stone Mill Center, would be located across the street on the southwest corner of Parrotts Ferry and Union Hill roads.

According to the notice, the group intends to file a petition for writ of mandate in Tuolumne County Superior Court under provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act against the county and board for the April 4 approval.

The document stated that the petition will ask the county and board to rescind the approval of the project and comply with CEQA, as well as pay the group’s legal costs and attorney fees.

Simning said in an interview prior to the April 4 meeting that the previous lawsuit cost more than $40,000 to settle and would have negated the viability of the apartment project if they chose to fight it.

Dozens spoke against the proposed commercial center, mostly owners of neighboring properties, residents of Columbia and pilots at Columbia Airport who were concerned about the project’s proximity to a nearby runway’s flight path.

Many leaders of the business community came out in favor of the project at the meetings.

The center would feature three buildings that would include an urgent-care clinic operated by Sonora Regional Medical Center and space for retail businesses, or possibly a restaurant.

______________________________________________________________________________

COLUMBIA

Gold Rush town was site of first known Cinco de Mayo

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published May 4, 2017 at 10:05PM

Although many people who live in the Mother Lode these days might not realize it, Cinco de Mayo holds a special significance for the town of Columbia in Tuolumne County.

Columbia is home to the first known celebration of the Mexican Army’s victory over French occupational forces in the Battle of Puebla on May 5 (Cinco de Mayo), 1862, according to research uncovered in the late 2000s.

“To the town of Columbia in Tuolumne County goes the honor of having held the first celebration of the Battle of Puebla, which had occurred just three weeks earlier on May 5, 1862,” stated David E. Hayes-Bautista, director of the Center for the Study of Latino Health and Culture at the University of California, Los Angeles, in a 2008 edition of Tuolumne County Historical Society’s CHISPA quarterly.

A 2008 article in The Union Democrat written by the late Lenore Rutherford stated that Hayes-Bautista was researching Spanish-language newspapers when he unearthed the discovery of Columbia’s connection to the holiday that’s celebrated mostly in the U.S.

Hayes-Bautista couldn’t be reached for comment Thursday because he’s in Puebla, Mexico, for the 155th anniversary of the battle.

The Gold Rush is said to have begun following the discovery of gold by John Sutter in what is now El Dorado County on Jan. 24, 1848, according to local historian Sharon Marovich. However, she said it wasn’t until U.S. President James K. Polk gave a speech in December 1848 confirming the discovery that the real rush touched off.

“That’s why they’re called 49ers and not 48ers,” she said. “Our president validated the fact that there was gold in large quantities in different parts of California.”

Prospectors and miners from across the country and world, including Mexico, Central America and South America, began pouring into California by the tens of thousands with the hope of striking their fortunes.

The City of Sonora, incorporated in 1851, is named after a group of miners from Sonora, Mexico, who set up camp along Woods Creek near the current site of Sonora High School, Marovich said.

“I think the great ethnic diversity that was here is a great untold story of the Gold Rush,” Marovich said. “There were literally people from throughout the world who came to the southern mines.”

However, Marovich noted that racial tensions between the groups helped fuel the notorious amount of violence that occurred in the area at the time.

The breakout of the Civil War in 1861 gave French Emperor Napoleon III an opportunity to send troops into Mexico the following year, according to the CHISPA publication. Spanish-language newspapers in California frequently included reports of the French army’s advance toward the country’s capital of Mexico City.

One of those newspapers, the San Francisco-based La Voz de Méjico, received word of the Mexican Army’s unlikely May 5 victory over the imperial forces three weeks later on May 27, 1862, and sent copies with the news by stagecoach to Sonora and other gold-mining towns in Tuolumne County, the CHISPA stated.

A later edition of the newspaper included a letter to the editor from a correspondent in Columbia, who went only by the initials A.M., that talked about a spontaneous celebration upon receiving the news, with firing salutes, singing, banquets and drinking, the CHISPA stated.

“By the first anniversary of its first spontaneous celebration in Columbia just three weeks after the original Battle of Puebla,” the CHISPA stated, “the commemoration of the victory of the forces of freedom and democracy on Cinco de Mayo became institutionalized up and down California, and has been celebrated every year since.”

Cinco de Mayo is celebrated these days by many Americans regardless of ethnic origin, similar to St. Patrick’s Day.

The historic district of Columbia was established as a state historic park in the 1940s to preserve the area’s vibrant history. It typically attracts an average of about 400,000 visitors per year, according to park officials.

Sherrin Grout, a volunteer at the park’s archives, said Cinco de Mayo isn’t usually commemorated at the park because it typically falls around the same date as the Fireman’s Muster, an annual tradition now in its 58th year. Annual muster activities this year will begin with a parade at noon Saturday. (See Thursday’s Weekender for more information.)

Other major annual events in the area that occur in May also include the Mother Lode Roundup Parade and Rodeo on Mother’s Day weekend, the Calaveras County Fair and Jumping Frog Jubilee, and Memorial Day.

Grout said she wasn’t aware of anyone who knew about the connection between Columbia and Cinco de Mayo before Hayes-Bautista’s discovery.

“We’re always getting new information and correcting things that we thought we knew for sure,” Grout said. “It opens this whole area of historical research we didn’t know about.”

Contact Alex MacLean at amaclean@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4530.
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